
Decisions, decisions- What is God’s will?   
 
A few years ago, I had an opportunity to change careers.  I was sitting in an office 10 hours per 
day, five days a week moving papers from one side of my desk to the other.  I would talk on the 
phone and type on my computer. I gave out advice on this file or that problem.  Occasionally, I 
would watch the guys down the street building the new fast food place.  I was amazed at how the 
building went together. Secretly I wished I was down there with my tool belt, building 
something.  As an outlet, I spent much of my free time in the middle of one home improvement 
disaster project after another.   
 
Then, one day the call came.  A construction job!  If I took the job, I would be able to work with 
my brother-in-law.  Not only are we family, but we are friends.  We had often talked about 
working together in some capacity, so this really seemed like something I was supposed to 
pursue.   My brother-in-law was going to be installing playgrounds.  You know-- those really 
big, colorful, kid-filled things you see near schools and in parks?  Anyway, I was really intrigued 
by this idea.  I’m not one to rush into a decision, so Sharon and I talked a lot. We prayed.  I 
prayed.  We asked for advice from lots of family and friends.  In the end we (I) decided we were 
supposed to go.  (This will be important later) 
 
This job meant moving to Michigan about 150 miles from our home at the time.  We had only 
bought the home about a year before, and I spent much of that year bringing it back to life.  The 
move meant leaving all of my wife’s family and many of our friends.  At this point, 150 miles 
may as well have been 1500 miles.  We put the house on the market and I told Ron I was 
coming.  Oh boy was I excited.    
 
The house sold in a matter of a few weeks.  The buyers were willing to finalize the purchase 
early and let us pay rent to stay in the house until Sharon could finish the school year and move 
to Michigan.  I gathered a few things and drove off to start my new job.  I came home on 
weekends, or Sharon drove up with our son so that we could find a new house.  We found a 
house in short order.  We could afford the house on one income and set about purchasing the 
house and moving all of our stuff.   
 
Being apart from Sharon and Jake for 10 weeks was hard, but I really felt it would be worth it in 
the end.  The job was fun.  The work was rewarding.  We were buying a house.  Sharon got to be 
a stay-at-home mom, which we really wanted.  Everything was good.   
 
When we first talked about the job, we knew that most of our work would be local enough that 
we would be home every night.  Travel would be limited.  Then, it changed.  The economy in 
Michigan started to decline.  The work was still there, but it was getting further and further away.  
As the summer progressed, we were gone a lot.  Sometimes we were gone for the whole week.  
We were tired. We were eating lousy food and working lots of hours so we could get home.  
Communication at home was strained, mostly because it took time so much time to reconnect 
each time I got back from a trip.   
 
We were thankful for the work, but it was taking a toll on us.  In effect, my plan was unraveling.  
We didn’t talk about it much, but it was unraveling.  We finished the season and headed into the 
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winter.  I was glad to be home, but there was still tension.  The people we worked for had some 
serious character issues.  I hated traveling.  Sharon missed her family.  We pressed on.  I took 
much of the winter bringing the house back to life.  When we moved in, it needed a lot of work, 
so in addition to being gone, we lived in a house without a kitchen for 6 months.  Much of the 
rest of the house was undergoing projects as I could get to them.   
 
As spring approached it became apparent that much of our work would be on the other side of 
the state; too far to be home each night.  It appeared we would have travel two to three weeks per 
month.  I was done.  I knew I couldn’t be gone that much.  I would miss much of Jake’s growing 
up, and baby #2 was due in June.  So, now what? 
 
Part II coming soon. 
 
When we left off last time, I was at a point in my life where I knew I couldn’t keep doing what I 
was doing for a living. In the middle of this entire process, we sat down with Ron and explained 
what we were feeling.  I talked with my parents (who also live there) and remember getting 
choked up as I talked about not wanting to miss my kids’ growing up.  I made the decision that I 
was going to look for other work.   Ron (who was also dealing with the same ‘travel stuff’ that I 
was) decided that he was going to continue on for another year.  He started looking for another 
partner to help him out, and I started to look for another job.  Keep in mind that the Michigan 
economy was already stagnant due to a number of auto industry layoffs, and closures.  Finding a 
job wasn’t going to be easy. 
 
The daily stress of potentially being unemployed was starting to take a toll on me.  I was 
frequently fighting nausea or a pit in my stomach.  I did everything that a desperate job seeker 
should do.  I panicked.  No, not totally, but I looked everywhere for employment.  I had some 
leads, and a few things looked promising, but nothing really came together.  Through all of this I 
was determined to stay in Michigan.  Never once, did I consider moving for a job.  Sharon came 
to me and suggested that I start looking for work back in Illinois.  I am sure she was hesitant to 
suggest it, not wanting to seem like she was pushing to move back home.   
 
Relocating again seemed impractical to me at the time.  Bigger than the impracticality of it, I 
think I was trying to do all of this on my own (hindsight is 20/20).  I will get more into that later.  
Anyway, within days I had a job offer in Illinois.  It wasn’t enough money, but it was a start.  On 
a whim, I called the employer I left less than a year prior.  Two days later I was having lunch 
with my old manager, and I had an offer to come back in a different capacity.  The details 
worked out, and within two weeks we had confirmed everything and set a start date.   
I was relieved.  There seemed to be a light at the end of the tunnel.   
 
Little did I know I was entering a storm of stress and chaos. We put our house on the market 
(does this sound familiar?)  I barely had finished all of the projects in time.  In fact, the day 
before our first open house, I installed and painted the last remaining door.  Sharon was pregnant 
with our daughter at this time.  The insurance with my new (old) employer didn’t kick in for 90 
days.  This meant we somehow needed to be in Michigan when Cassidy entered this world.  I 
hadn’t quite figured out how that was going to work, at the time.  Sharon’s parents graciously 
allowed us to live with them until our Michigan house sold and we could find a new house in 
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Illinois.  We packed some clothes and planned to leave the last week of March, 2004.  Sharon 
was going to return to Michigan for her regular monthly doctor visits, and would live with my 
parents for the week or two prior to Cassidy’s birth.  Boy, this was coming together nicely.  Sure, 
the house hadn’t sold yet, but everything else was working out perfectly.   
 
It came time to get in the car for Illinois.  The bags were packed and ready to be loaded in the 
trunk.  Sharon was having some “issues” related to the pregnancy.  I’m not going to get into all 
the details, but she was right around 30 weeks at this point.  She called the doctor, and they 
wanted to see her-- just to be safe.  We planned on leaving right after the appointment with the 
doctor.   The doctor did not know of our ‘travel plans.’  Sharon called from the car on the way 
home.  She had that ‘tone’ in her voice.  She was dilated to three centimeters.  For those of you 
that don’t have kids, this is a huge problem.  In effect, she was in labor about 10 weeks early. 
The doctor put her on bed-rest and told her not to move for the next 10 weeks or so. The goal 
was 36 weeks.  Sharon’s prayer was 40 weeks.   The doctor scheduled weekly appointments 
from this point forward.   
 
This might be a good time to recap.  Here are 10 things to remember: 
 
1.  I have a job in Illinois that I need to start, soon. 
2.  I have a wife who seems to be in (REALLY) early labor 
3.  My wife has to stay in bed, in Michigan, under doctor’s orders. 
4.  We have a four year old.   
5.  #3 and #4 don’t really work well, together. 
6.  We have no insurance in Illinois.  Did I mention the early labor part? 
7.  We have a house in Michigan – this is good and bad 
8.  We don’t have a house in Illinois 
9.  We were supposed to move in with my in-laws for short time.  Now I am moving in there by 
myself. 
10.  I have stress.  Lots of stress. 
 
Part III (the conclusion) coming soon. 
 
Plan C D E F took shape within hours and unfolded over the next few weeks.  We postponed the 
start of the new job by a week.  We unpacked all of our stuff and re-packed mine.  A week later, 
I got in the car and drove to Illinois by myself.  The plan was that I would stay td my in-law’s 
house during the week and drive back to Michigan on the weekends.  My family helped Sharon 
out while I was in Illinois.  Sharon’s parents also spent much of the week in Michigan.  There 
were times that we passed each other on the highway on Friday afternoons.   So, here again I was 
leaving my family in the middle of a ton of chaos to go to work.  The irony in all of this is that I 
may have been apart from them the same amount of time if I had stayed in Michigan.    
 
During this time, the Michigan house sold.  The new couple agreed to finalize the purchase after 
Cassidy was born.  By the third week of April, Sharon was going crazy.  She doesn’t “sit” well.  
The weeks progressed and Sharon continued to dilate further.  The goal was still 36 weeks. 
Sharon’s prayer was still ‘full term.’  When I was free in the evenings, I would either talk to 
Sharon on the phone or drive around looking for houses.  I was tired of being apart and I was 

PDF created with pdfFactory trial version www.pdffactory.com

http://www.pdffactory.com
http://www.pdffactory.com


tired of not knowing what the end game was.  I wasn’t praying much at all.  In fact, it was a 
pretty long dry-spell.  I am sad and angry to say that I didn’t really go to God with any of this.  I 
know that Sharon was praying a lot.  I know that other people were praying for us.  I just 
couldn’t (or refused to)   
 
April turned to May.  May seemed like it took forever.  I was living with the cell phone strapped 
to me in the event I got the call that Cassidy was coming.  I was fairly certain I wouldn’t make it 
for the birth, but I was going to try, no matter what.  The end of May brought Memorial Day 
weekend.  I knew we were drawing to a close, but Sharon was showing no signs that Cassidy 
was coming.   
 
On Memorial Day night, Sharon was feeling strange.  We went to the hospital, but there were no 
contractions.  She was dilated further, but they sent us home.  I opted to take Tuesday off.  
Around breakfast time on Tuesday, Sharon began having contractions -- serious contractions.  
Having just been sent home from the hospital, she question if she was really having contractions. 
Obviously she was uncomfortable so I asked her how far apart they were and she told me two 
minutes.  TWO MINUTES!!! ARE YOU SERIOUS?   Well, we either had to get to the hospital 
or I was delivering the baby right there at home.  Long story short, we got to the hospital in time-
- barely.  Cassidy was born 40 minutes after we entered the delivery room.  Whew!  For the 
record, Cassidy’s due date was May 31st.  She was born on June 1.  I guess she went ‘full term.’ 
 
We hung around MI for a week and moved into my in-law’s house for a time.  It seemed like a 
long time, but it was really only about 8 weeks.  We made an offer on a house.  It needed some 
work, but I needed a few projects.  Perfect match.  There were several offers on the house the 
same day, including ours.  The homeowner met our kids at one of the showings.  Apparently she 
loved our kids (or took pity on me), because although we were not the highest bid, she wanted us 
to have the house.  We live there to this day! 
 
Now, almost four years later, I have taken time to look back on the events of 2003 and 2004.  I 
learned many lessons.  Sharon and I disagree somewhat over whether or not we were ever 
supposed to go to Michigan.  I believe we were.  I also know that I did not bring this before God 
nearly enough.  We learned that when we have those gut level feelings, we need to pay attention.  
We also need to share those feelings with each other.  Sharon was having serious reservations 
about some of the people we would be working for/with.  She did not voice those concerns to 
me.  I had the same feelings, but chose to ignore them because I really wanted to go to MI.   
 
When God gave me a second chance to rely on Him and his provision to get me out of the storm, 
I ignored Him again.  Not totally, but I know now, that this was all about my plan, not His.  I 
didn’t pray near enough about this.  I didn’t seek wise counsel enough.  Maybe since it was my 
plan to move to Michigan, I had to make it about My Plan to fix it.   
 
I know this:  God still worked in spite of my failing to follow His will.  I know that Sharon’s 
prayers got us through.  I know that the prayers of others got us back on the right track.   I can 
only wonder how it would have all turned out if I had actually followed His plan.  I know that 
my plan derailed His plan.  Yet his plan is much bigger, in the long run.    I have days where I 
wonder if the whole series of events was His plan.  If it was, I wonder what else I was supposed 
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to learn.  If I am where I am supposed to be right now, what am I supposed to be doing?  I like 
being where I am now.  I am seeking His will and we have a relationship again.  Through it all, 
God provided.   
 
One final note:  I don’t believe for a second that God’s path will always be easy.  I do know that 
if I am on His path, I will be at peace no matter what the circumstances.  God is good.   
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